

# Annual Review of Nutrition Nutrient Control of mRNA Translation

# Xin Erica Shu,<sup>1</sup> Robert V. Swanda,<sup>2</sup> and Shu-Bing Qian<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Division of Nutritional Sciences, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York 14853, USA; email: sq38@cornell.edu

<sup>2</sup>Graduate Field of Biomedical and Biological Sciences, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York 14853, USA

Annu. Rev. Nutr. 2020. 40:51-75

First published as a Review in Advance on July 6, 2020

The Annual Review of Nutrition is online at nutr.annualreviews.org

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-nutr-120919-041411

Copyright © 2020 by Annual Reviews. All rights reserved

# ANNUAL CONNECT

- www.annualreviews.org
- Download figures
- Navigate cited references
- Keyword search
- Explore related articles
- Share via email or social media

#### **Keywords**

amino acids, mRNA translation, ribosome, mTOR, O-GlcNAcylation, methylation

#### Abstract

The emergence of genome-wide analyses to interrogate cellular DNA, RNA, and protein content has revolutionized the study of control networks that mediate cellular homeostasis. mRNA translation represents the last step of genetic flow and primarily defines the proteome. Translational regulation is thus critical for gene expression, in particular under nutrient excess or deficiency. Until recently, it was unclear how the global effects of translational control are orchestrated by nutrient signaling pathways. An emerging concept of translational reprogramming addresses how to maintain the expression of specific proteins during nutrient stress by translation of selective mRNAs. In this review, we describe recent advances in our understanding of translational control principles; nutrient-sensing mechanisms; and their dysregulation in human diseases such as diabetes, cancer, and aging. The mechanistic understanding of translational regulation in response to different nutrient conditions may help identify potential dietary and therapeutic targets to improve human health.

#### Contents

INTRODUCTION	52
TRANSLATIONAL REGULATION	53
Current Understanding of mRNA Translation	53
Methods of Studying mRNA Translation	54
GENERAL NUTRIENT-SENSING MECHANISMS	56
Integrated Stress Response	56
mTOR Signaling Pathways	57
Individual Amino Acid Sensing Pathways	59
NUTRIENT SENSING BY O-GlcNAcYLATION	60
O-GlcNAc Biology	60
O-GlcNAc in Translational Regulation	61
NUTRIENT SENSING BY RNA MODIFICATION	62
mRNA m <sup>6</sup> A Methylation	62
mRNA Acetylation	64
tRNA Modification	64
rRNA Modification	65
TRANSLATIONAL DEREGULATION IN DISEASE	65
Metabolic Disorders	65
Cancer	66
Aging	67
SUMMARY	68

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Following transcription, genomic information in the nucleotide sequences begins a long journey toward translation into the amino acids of a protein. Protein synthesis consumes the lion's share of energy and cellular resources, so translation is tightly coupled with nutrient status and environmental cues. A fundamental question is how cells respond to the availability of nutrients and adapt to nutrient deficiencies by changing the flow of genomic information. Recent studies using comparative genomic and proteomic profiling of cells have documented a lack of correlation between the mRNA and protein levels of numerous genes (134). It is becoming increasingly evident that the regulation of translation provides the cell with the plasticity to respond to rapid changes in the environment (149). Recent advances in next-generation sequencing enable the determination of gene regulation at an unprecedented scale and resolution (139). The development of ribosome profiling technology has reignited research interest in the translation field (66). This innovative technique enables monitoring of ribosome dynamics with subcodon resolution at the genome-wide scale (13).

Enabling swift regulation of gene expression, translational control can be quantitative (all-ornone versus graded), qualitative (enabling a single mRNA to produce several different proteins), or selective (activating subsets of mRNAs for translation) (91). By permitting rapid and selective changes in the proteome landscape, translational regulation plays a crucial role in cell growth, differentiation, stress response, and organismal development (48, 148). We argue that translational reprogramming lies at the heart of the cellular adaptation in response to nutrient stress (91). The mechanistic details of translational reprogramming, however, are only beginning to be unfurled. In this review, we discuss mechanisms underlying global translational regulation as well as selective translation in response to nutrient stress. We start with an overview of translational control and then discuss recent progress in nutrient-sensing pathways. In addition to describing the well-established amino acid response and mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling pathway, we cover the emerging concepts of *O*-GlcNAcylation and RNA modification. Given the breadth of these topics, we focus on the functional interpretation of nutrient response from the perspective of translational control and discuss its implications for human disease.

#### TRANSLATIONAL REGULATION

#### Current Understanding of mRNA Translation

Tremendous progress has been made over the past several decades in understanding the molecular mechanisms of mRNA translation, fueled by advances in structural biology and high-throughput sequencing. To better illustrate nutrient control of mRNA translation, we briefly describe our current understanding of protein synthesis in eukaryotic cells. In general, mRNA translation can be divided into four distinct stages: initiation, elongation, termination, and recycling (59, 60). Although all translational stages are subject to regulation, under most circumstances the ratelimiting step is the initiation stage (59). Under normal growth conditions, eukaryotic cells employ a cap-dependent mechanism to initiation translation for most mRNAs. It typically starts with the binding of eukaryotic initiation factor 4F (eIF4F) to the 7-methylguanylate (m<sup>7</sup>G) cap found on the 5' end of the majority of mRNAs. The heterotrimeric complex eIF4F consists of eIF4E (cap binding), eIF4G (scaffold), and eIF4A (RNA helicase) (59, 106). Recent studies revealed alternative eIF4F complexes comprising variants of these components depending on the environmental and physiological conditions of the cell (61). Indeed, eIF4F inactivation only partially inhibits the overall translational capacity (24). Alternative mechanisms include internal ribosome entry site (IRES)-mediated cap-independent translation (57, 106). Additionally, translation that is neither cap dependent nor IRES mediated exists in cells (21, 24, 86, 94), expanding the scope of translational regulation.

Cap recognition is followed by assembly of the 43S preinitiation complex (43S PIC), which is composed of the 40S ribosome; initiation factors eIF1, eIF1A, eIF3, and the ternary complex (TC) of methionine-charged tRNA; GTP; and eIF2. PIC is recruited to mRNA via the scaffold eIF4G within the cap-associated eIF4F complex, forming the 48S complex (71). The DEAD-box RNA helicase eIF4A is believed to prepare a single-stranded region near the 5' end of mRNA, thereby facilitating PIC attachment. However, recent studies suggest a more generic role for eIF4A in promoting recruitment of mRNAs regardless of their structural features (147, 169). The assembled PIC then scans the 5' untranslated region (5' UTR) until it encounters an initiation codon. Although the proposed scanning process in start codon selection has long been appreciated, the topology and operational mechanism of the scanning PIC are poorly understood (143). Non-canonical scanning mechanisms such as shunting have been proposed for the PIC to bypass secondary structures of the 5' UTR (170). However, molecular details of the scanning process, let alone its regulatory pathways, remain obscure.

Proper selection of the translation initiation site (TIS) on mRNAs is crucial for the production of desired protein products. It is commonly assumed that the first AUG codon encountered by the scanning ribosome serves as the start site for translation (80). However, one or more potential initiation sites could exist upstream of the main start codon, forming upstream open reading frames (uORFs) (75). Likewise, AUG codons downstream of the main start codon may also serve as initiators (87). Many factors influence the start codon selection. For instance, the initiator AUG

m<sup>7</sup>G: 7-methylguanylate

**IRES:** internal ribosome entry site

TC: ternary complex

**TISs:** translation initiation sites

**uORF:** upstream open reading frame

**RPFs:** ribosome-protected mRNA fragments triplet is usually in an optimal context with a purine at position -3 and a guanine at position +4 (80). The presence of mRNA secondary structure at or near the start codon also influences the recognition efficiency. In addition to these *cis* sequence elements, the stringency of start codon selection is subject to regulation by *trans*-acting factors such as eIF1 and eIF1A (102). Inefficient recognition of an initiator codon results in a portion of the PIC continuing to scan and initiating at a downstream site, a process known as leaky scanning. Many recent studies have uncovered a surprising variety of potential translation start sites in addition to the annotated start codons (70, 76, 167). Nearly half of the transcripts in the eukaryotic transcriptome possess multiple initiation sites (15). Intriguingly, many non-AUG codons, especially CUG, act as alternative start codons for initiating translation (76). Despite the prevailing alternative translation initiation, the dynamic selection of noncanonical start codons under differential growth conditions remains incompletely understood.

A signature of successful start codon recognition is the joining of the 60S subunit and dissociation of initiation factors. Once the 80S ribosome is engaged at the start codon, elongation ensues. Translation elongation is mediated by elongation factors eEF1 and eEF2, which deliver amino-acid-charged tRNAs to the ribosomal A site and catalyze ribosomal translocation, respectively (29). During elongation, the ribosome does not move at a constant speed but rather in a stop-and-go traffic manner. Both *cis* sequence elements and *trans*-regulatory factors contribute to the variations of elongation speed. It is widely believed that rare codons with low cognate tRNAs tend to slow down ribosome elongation (37). Intriguingly, codon optimality seems to contribute to differential mRNA translation in response to amino acid starvation (128). When the ribosome decoding center reaches a stop codon, termination occurs via the concerted action of release factors eRF1 and eRF3 (29). Notably, peptide release, tRNA dissociation, and ribosome separation do not take place simultaneously (30). In some cases, the 40S subunit remains associated with mRNA and could start a second round of translation from the downstream start codon, a process called reinitiation (168). Strikingly, posttermination ribosomes could migrate bidirectionally along mRNA, resulting in promiscuous translation initiation (146).

#### Methods of Studying mRNA Translation

The emergence of genome-wide analyses to interrogate cellular DNA, RNA, and protein content has revolutionized the study of control networks that mediate cellular homeostasis. The advent of ribosome profiling (Ribo-seq) facilitates our understanding of mRNA translation from the global perspective (66). By capturing the entire set of ribosome-protected mRNA fragments (RPFs), Ribo-seq provides a snapshot of ribosome positions and density across the transcriptome at subcodon resolution. This powerful approach has been leveraged to measure ribosome dynamics and reveal the hidden coding potential of transcriptome from a broad range of species. Since its original development in the budding yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae, Ribo-seq has been continuously modified for different purposes (Figure 1). For instance, selective Ribo-seq was developed to study cotranslational folding by using epitope-specific antibodies or pulling down binding partners of the newly synthesized polypeptide (52, 118, 142). To investigate local translation inside cells, proximity-specific Ribo-seq was used to isolate ribosomes associated to the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (72) through coexpression of a spatially restricted biotin ligase fusion protein together with ribosomes containing an AviTag. In vivo biotinylation enables the recovery of ribosomes from defined locations such as the ER. A similar approach was also successfully applied to enrich ribosomes associated with the mitochondrial outer surface (162).

Regular Ribo-seq captures all the ribosomes engaged on mRNAs. It has long been a challenge to separate translating ribosomes at different stages. Collection of initiating ribosomes, for



#### Figure 1

Diverse ribosome profiling strategies. Modified ribosome profiling protocols have been developed for different purposes. Selective ribosome profiling is designed to capture ribosomes synthesizing nascent chains interacting with chaperones or targeting different locations such as the endoplasmic reticulum. Initiating ribosome profiling captures ribosomes engaged at start codons. Scanning ribosome profiling captures 40S ribosomes before the assembly of 80S at start codons. Ribosome-protected mRNA fragments are shown below the captured ribosomes.

instance, would permit experimental identification of TISs. This is particularly important because multiple TISs exist on a single mRNA. Several strategies have been employed for efficient capture of initiating ribosomes. Translation inhibitors such as harringtonine act on the first round of peptide bond formation. A short incubation period enables the runoff of elongating ribosomes, thereby specifically halting ribosomes at all possible TIS codons (67). Lee et al. (87) utilized a different translation inhibitor, lactimidomycin, to specifically capture the initiating ribosomes. Through coupling with puromycin, global translation initiation sequencing can be further modified into quantitative profiling of initiating ribosomes, permitting direct capture of initiating ribosomes from cell lysates (44, 45). Together with profiling of elongating ribosomes greatly facilitates understanding of translation heterogeneity.

More recently, translational complex profile sequencing (TCP-seq) was developed to monitor the scanning process of the PIC (5). Following formaldehyde cross-linking of live cells, scanning ribosomes bound to mRNAs can be separated from 80S ribosomes. Although highly informative, the static picture of PIC positions in the 5' UTR is still far from depicting the dynamic scanning process. Given the involvement of many initiation factors in the scanning process, TCP-seq

CHX: cycloheximide

## AAR:

amino acid response

## GCN2:

general control nonderepressible 2

**ISR:** integrated stress response

can be coupled with immunoprecipitation of various initiation factors to determine the role of these factors in the scanning process. A similar approach has been adopted to address ribosome heterogeneity, the concept that ribosomes differ in their protein content (165). In those cases, individual ribosome subunits are immunoprecipitated for isolation of specific ribosome complexes, followed by Ribo-seq (141). Results showed that distinct ribosome subunits were enriched on different mRNAs, suggesting that different ribosome complexes may be used to translate different mRNAs.

Nevertheless, concerns have been raised regarding the interpretation of Ribo-seq results, as details of sample preparation may introduce bias and artifacts. During library preparation, for instance, the efficiency of circularization or linker ligation could be influenced by the 5' end nucleotide identity of RPFs (83). As a result, technically inflated or depleted RPFs could alter the overall pattern of ribosome footprints. Additionally, pretreatment with the translation inhibitor CHX skews codon densities and induces unwanted cellular responses (131). Although omitting CHX pretreatment has become a common practice, eliminating artifacts introduced by varied protocols remains challenging. Finally, great caution must be taken because ribosome binding is not synonymous with protein production. Thus, it is important to apply independent approaches to validate translational output individually and globally. In this vein, quantitative proteomic analysis methods such as pulsed SILAC (stable isotope labeling by amino acids in cell culture) are highly desirable to corroborate proteome diversity and complexity (93).

#### GENERAL NUTRIENT-SENSING MECHANISMS

#### **Integrated Stress Response**

Protein synthesis is one of the most energy-consuming cellular processes, and translation capacity is tightly coupled to nutrient availability. In response to a shortage of amino acids, cells rapidly activate a pathway called amino acid response (AAR) that is essential for cell survival (77). AAR involves the activation of general control nonderepressible 2 (GCN2), which also serves as an amino acid sensor. This regulatory mechanism relies on the binding of amino acids to tRNAs, a process that is catalyzed by aminoacyl-tRNA synthetase. Amino acid depletion leads to increased concentration of nonaminoacylated (uncharged) tRNAs, which activates GCN2 by binding to the histidyl-tRNA synthetase domain. Activated GCN2 kinase then phosphorylates eIF2a at serine residue 51 (human). eIF2 $\alpha$  is a subunit of eIF2, which is part of the TC (59). Phosphorylation of eIF2 $\alpha$  inhibits eIF2B, a GTP exchange factor essential for TC recycling. As a result, the reduced availability of TC causes attenuation of general protein synthesis (17, 82). eIF2 $\alpha$  can be phosphorylated by additional mammalian protein kinases, such as heme-regulated kinase when iron levels are low; PKR (protein kinase activated by double-stranded RNA), which is activated by double-stranded RNAs; and PERK (PKR-like ER kinase), which is stimulated by ER stress due to misfolded proteins in the ER lumen. All four kinases converge on  $eIF2\alpha$  to shut down global protein synthesis, forming integrated stress response (ISR) (Figure 2).

As TC is a necessary component of the 43S PIC, reduced TC levels delay the binding of 43S PIC to mRNAs and suppress global translation. Paradoxically, translation of a subset of mRNAs is promoted during ISR; the best-known example is GCN4 in yeast or ATF4 in mammals (58, 96). ATF4 acts as a transcription factor (TF) by binding to *cis*-regulatory motifs called CAAT. ATF4-targeted genes encode amino acid biosynthesis enzymes as well as amino acid transporters (2). Although activation of AAR increases transcription of the *ATF4* gene by approximately twofold, regulation of *ATF4* expression occurs primarily through translational control of preexisting mRNA. The mature *ATF4* mRNA contains two uORFs in the 5' UTR: one near the 5' terminus and the



#### Figure 2

Translational consequences of integrated stress response. (*i*) In response to amino acid deprivation, the activated GCN2 phosphorylates eIF2 $\alpha$ , which inhibits TC formation. In addition to the GCN2 kinase, other kinases integrate many stress conditions by phosphorylating eIF2 $\alpha$ , thereby forming an integrated stress response targeting translation initiation (*ii*). Both the TC (*iii*) and the eIF4F complex (*iv*) are depicted. Abbreviations: eIF, eukaryotic initiation factor; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; GCN2, general control nonderepressible 2; HRI, heme-regulated kinase; m<sup>7</sup>G, 7-methylguanylate; PERK, PKR-like ER kinase; PKR, protein kinase activated by double-stranded RNA; TC, ternary complex.

other overlapping with the main ORF but in different reading frames (158). On the basis of the leaky scanning model, the presence of uORFs is thought to suppress the translation efficiency of the main ORFs (11). Under normal growth conditions, the TC is abundant and ribosomes decode uORF1 as well as uORF2. Termination of uORF2 does not allow initiation of the main ORF because of sequence overlap. Upon amino acid starvation that triggers eIF2 $\alpha$  phosphorylation, reduced TC formation leads to longer scanning time. As a result, more ribosomes bypass uORF2 and become available to initiate from the downstream main ORF (62). Notably, translation of the ATF4 main ORF relies on the reinitiation mechanism, which is fundamentally different from leaky scanning (176). Despite the prevailing view that it is TC availability that controls the efficiency of ATF4 translation, the timing of TC acquisition by reinitiating ribosomes remains to be determined.

#### **mTOR Signaling Pathways**

All organisms, including mammals, continuously monitor their immediate environment and respond to nutrient fluctuations. At the level of individual cells, a broad spectrum of adaptive mechanisms has evolved to sense and respond to nutrient deprivation. mTOR is a highly conserved serine/threonine kinase that is named for its inhibitor, rapamycin (39). mTOR assembles into two functionally and structurally distinct complexes in the cytoplasm: mTORC1 and mTORC2. As a major hub that integrates multiple signaling pathways, mTORC1 is a master regulator of protein synthesis that couples nutrient signaling to cell growth and proliferation (98). When the **4EBPs:** eukaryotic initiation factor 4E-binding proteins

**TSC:** tuberous sclerosis complex

**GAP:** GTPaseactivating protein cellular nutrient level is ample, amino acids and growth factors activate mTORC1, which in turn promotes translation through two prominent downstream effectors: ribosomal protein S6 kinase (S6K) and eukaryotic initiation factor 4E–binding proteins (4EBPs) (36). Activated mTORC1 phosphorylates S6K, which phosphorylates and activates ribosomal protein S6 (8). Similar to S6K, mTORC1 also phosphorylates 4EBP1, which in turn prevents it from binding to and inhibiting eIF4E. When 4EBP1 dissociates from eIF4E, eIF4E binds to cap structures on mRNAs and promotes cap-dependent translation (51). Interestingly, inhibition of eIF4E strongly affects a group of mRNAs containing a 5′ terminal oligopyrimidine tract; many of them encode ribosomal proteins and elongation factors (64, 155).

mTORC1 senses nutrient levels through a sophisticated system (79, 84). Amino acids promote the translocation of mTORC1 to the surface of the lysosome, where it can interact with the Ras homolog enriched in brain (Rheb) GTPase (129). At the lysosome surface, Rheb activity is subject to regulation by phosphoinositide 3 kinase (PI3K) pathways. Therefore, both the amino acid sensing system and the insulin signaling pathway converge on mTORC1. Rheb activity is negatively regulated by tuberous sclerosis complexes 1 and 2 (TSC1 and TSC2), in which TSC2 acts as a GTPase-activating protein (GAP) toward Rheb (68, 122). mTORC1, composed of the core mTOR, Raptor, and mLST8 subunits, docks on the lysosome through the direct interaction of Raptor with the lysosome-associated Rag GTPase–Regulator complex (**Figure 3**). The Rag GTPases form heterodimers RagA/B and RagC/D, which are necessary for mTORC1 signaling to respond quickly to changes in nutrient levels (78, 130). When amino acids are limited, Rag



#### Figure 3

Cellular amino acid sensors for the mTORC1 signaling pathway. Schematic showing components of the nutrient-sensing pathway upstream of mTORC1, including many multiprotein complexes that regulate the Rag GTPases as well as the amino acid sensors Sestrin2, CASTOR1, SLC38A9, and the SAM sensor SAMTOR. The Rag GTPases promote the localization of mTORC1 to the lysosomal surface in response to nutrients, and at the lysosome the Rheb GTPase activates its kinase activity in response to insulin and energy levels. Abbreviations: mTOR, mechanistic target of rapamycin; mTORC, mTOR complex; Rheb, Ras homolog enriched in brain; SAM, S-adenosylmethionine; TSC, tuberous sclerosis complex.

GTPases are inactivated, leading to GDP-coupled RagA/B and GTP-bound RagC/D, which are unable to recruit mTORC1 to the lysosome membrane. The Ragulator complex acts as a guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) toward RagA and RagB, whereas another complex called GATOR1 has GAP activity (9, 10). Once recruited to the lysosome surface, mTORC1 is believed to be directly activated by Rheb.

**GEF:** guanine nucleotide exchange factor

Over the past decade, several proteins that help transmit individual amino acid availability to mTORC1 have been identified (**Figure 3**). The first validated amino acid sensor came with the discovery of Sestrin1 and Sestrin2 as leucine sensors (163). When leucine is depleted, Sestrin2 binds to GATOR2, a positive regulator of the nutrient-sensing arm of mTORC1, leading to GATOR2 inhibition. Upon leucine supplementation, the interaction between Sestrin2 and GATOR2 is dissociated, which activates the mTORC1 pathways. Subsequently, proteins named CASTOR1/2 were identified as cytosolic arginine sensors for mTORC1; they also interact with GATOR2 (19). Under conditions where arginine is depleted, homodimers of CASTOR1 or heterodimers of CASTOR1 and CASTOR2 bind to GATOR2, thereby limiting the interaction of CASTOR proteins with cytoplasmic arginine. More recently, a protein called SAMTOR has been identified as an *S*-adenosylmethionine (SAM) sensor, which links mTORC1 to methionine levels (50). Although many other amino acid sensors remain elusive, these discoveries clearly indicate the existence of distinct pathways by which individual amino acids regulate mTORC1 activity.

#### Individual Amino Acid Sensing Pathways

Amino acids are the building blocks of protein synthesis. The traditional view of AAR is mainly based on total amino acid starvation. The cellular response to individual amino acid deprivation remains surprisingly obscure. Current evidence suggests that the two major amino acid sensing pathways, mTORC1 and ISR, may differ depending on the specific amino acids that are missing. Recent research in mammalian cells suggests that deficiency of several essential amino acids, namely histidine, leucine, arginine, and methionine, results in different levels of eIF2 $\alpha$  phosphorylation and subsequent translation attenuation (103). Also, the level of eIF2 $\alpha$  phosphorylation does not necessarily correspond to the level of global translation. A mouse study found that GCN2 was not activated in the brain of mice whose diet lacked essential amino acids (88). Recent research using breast epithelial cells has shown that deprivation of single branched-chain amino acids (or glucose) for 30 min has the strongest inhibitory effect on global protein synthesis (43). The same study also found that deprivation of glycine or serine led to minimal translational changes.

Methionine is the initiating amino acid in the synthesis of virtually all eukaryotic proteins. Using Ribo-seq coupled with translation inhibitors specifically targeting the initiating ribosomes, several groups, including ours, have identified multiple initiation sites in almost half of the transcripts in the human and mouse transcriptomes (44, 67). Intriguingly, many non-AUG codons, especially CUG, act as alternative start codons for initiating uORF translation (150). It remains unclear whether these non-AUG start codons are initiated by methionine-charged tRNA. Methionine is also a key component in the generation of SAM, which is the primary methyl donor in biological reactions. As a result, methionine and its metabolic derivatives participate in several diverse metabolic pathways, including the biosynthesis of polyamines, purines, and creatine. Methionine deprivation inhibits methylation reactions and subsequently reduces the methylation of many macromolecules (153). In addition to DNA and histone methylation (the epigenome), RNA methylation has been discovered on all RNA species across many living organisms (125). These dynamic and reversible RNA metabolism, including mRNA splicing, export, degradation, and

SLC7A11: solute carrier family 7 member 11

**GPX4:** glutathione peroxidase 4

translation (see the section titled Nutrient Sensing by RNA Modification). Therefore, methionine starvation has much broader impacts on cellular metabolism.

Cysteine is among the rarest and most functionally diverse of all the amino acids. By virtue of its ability to form disulfide bonds, cysteine plays a crucial role in protein structure and in protein-folding pathways. Additionally, cysteine is a redox-sensitive amino acid that plays roles in thiolation and the oxidative stress response (151). Acting as the limiting amino acid for the production of glutathione (GSH), cysteine is crucial in maintaining the redox balance. Lowered GSH is one of the indices of oxidative stress, which has been implicated in various diseases including metabolic disorders, immune dysfunction, and cancer (156). Like many other amino acids, cells rely on transporters to maintain intracellular cysteine levels (104). The amino acid transport system  $x_c^-$  is an antiporter that imports extracellular cystine coupled to the efflux of intracellular glutamate (132). The transport system  $x_c^-$  exists as a heterodimer, consisting of solute carrier family 7 member 11 (SLC7A11, also known as xCT), the catalytic subunit of the transport system  $x_c^-$ , and SLC3A2, the chaperone that recruits SLC7A11 to the plasma membrane. Because of the reduced microenvironment inside cells, intracellular cystine is quickly converted to cysteine. Notably, cystine is highly enriched in the lysosome, as revealed by lysosomal metabolomic profiling (1). Blocking of V-ATPase resulted in depletion of cystine from lysosome.

Nutrient depletion induces metabolic stress and eventually causes cell death (49). Deficiency of cellular cysteine induces a unique cell death program known as ferroptosis, a peroxidationdriven and iron-catalyzed form of nonapoptotic cell death (33). Ferroptosis is morphologically, genetically, and biochemically distinct from other forms of regulated cell death, such as apoptosis and necroptosis. Glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) reduces lipid hydroperoxides to lipid alcohols at the expense of reduced GSH, thereby protecting cells against membrane lipid peroxidation and inhibiting ferroptosis (152). It has been proposed that deficiency of intracellular cysteine induces ferroptosis primarily as a result of failure to synthesize GSH. Consistently, inhibition of cellular cysteine uptake by use of erastin (an inhibitor of the transport system  $x_c^-$ ) depleted GSH and induced ferroptosis (33). It is clear that cysteine deprivation triggers a unique cellular response pathway.

While protein production typically involves the incorporation of the 20 canonical amino acids, a handful of proteins incorporate nontraditional amino acids during protein synthesis. One such example is selenocysteine encoded by a UGA stop codon (25). Selenium can be found on at least 25 mammalian proteins, known as selenoproteins. Most of them have important cellular functions, especially in maintaining cellular redox balance (55). Mechanistically, it requires recognition of the *sec* insertion sequence located at the 3' UTR of selenoproteins (35). When dietary selenium is insufficient, UGA will trigger mRNA decay via the NMD pathway, decreasing the availability of selenoproteins (137). However, selenoproteins that are stress inducible seem to be disproportion-ately affected by the lack of dietary selenium in comparison to housekeeping selenoproteins. On the other side of the spectrum, excessive dietary selenium does not seem to increase the synthesis of selenoproteins.

#### NUTRIENT SENSING BY O-GlcNAcYLATION

#### **O-GlcNAc Biology**

Nutrient-sensing mechanisms are not limited to amino acid signaling pathways. O-GlcNAcylation is a posttranslational modification in which O-GlcNAc, a monosaccharide, is added to serine or threonine residues of nuclear, cytoplasmic, and mitochondrial proteins (171). Unlike N-glycosylation, which often serves as a localization or recognition signal for proteins in the

secretory pathway, O-GlcNAcylation usually has a regulatory role similar to that of phosphorylation (89). While phosphorylation status is controlled by many kinases and phosphatases, O-GlcNAcylation is modified by a single pair of enzymes, O-GlcNAc transferase (OGT) and O-GlcNAcase (OGA). Recent studies have shown that, in addition to possible regulation of OGT and OGA activities, O-GlcNAcylation is regulated by intracellular levels of UDP-GlcNAc, the sugar donor of the modification (54). Interestingly, the biogenesis of UDP-GlcNAc involves the hexamine biosynthesis pathway, which requires intermediates from glucose, amino acid, fatty acid, and nucleic acid metabolism. As a result, O-GlcNAcylation is highly dependent on the cellular nutrient environment. Many studies have since shown that changes in cellular nutrient conditions and stress conditions rapidly trigger changes in O-GlcNAcylation on targeted proteins (28, 90, 173). Due to O-GlcNAc's fundamental roles as a nutrient and stress sensor, it is not surprising that O-GlcNAcylation plays an important role in the etiologies of human diseases including diabetes, cancer, and neurodegenerative diseases.

Although O-GlcNAcylation was discovered several decades ago, identifying targeted proteins and mapping modification sites remain a formidable task. With advanced mass spectrometry and genetic and biochemical technologies, hundreds of proteins have been found to be modified by O-GlcNAc (97). Many of these proteins are actively involved in cellular processes such as transcription, the cell cycle, and metabolism (54). In this section, we discuss the current understanding of how O-GlcNAcylation regulates mRNA translation under various nutrient conditions.

#### **O-GlcNAc** in Translational Regulation

To date, only a handful of papers have discussed the role of O-GlcNAc in translation regulation. In 1989, well before O-GlcNAc could be detected by mass spectrometry, Datta et al. (26) elegantly demonstrated that an eIF2-associating protein, p67, is O-GlcNAcylated and that its O-GlcNAcylation regulates mRNA translation in vitro. Specifically, they showed that p67 is necessary to protect eIF2 from eIF2 kinase, which phosphorylates eIF2 and inhibits its function. More than a decade later, the authors revisited this protein and found that the serine/threonine cluster of p67 (60SGTS63) is O-GlcNAcylated and that overexpression of a non-O-GlcNAcylable mutant of p67 in mammalian cells causes an increase in endogenous eIF2 phosphorylation and a reduction in global translation (27). In addition to regulating the checkpoint of eIF2, O-GlcNAcylation regulates the cap-binding ability of eIF4E through O-GlcNAcylation and 4EBP1 proteolysis (28, 32). As mentioned above, phosphorylated 4EBP1 releases eIF4E and allows it to bind to the mRNA cap to initiate translation. Studies of the liver and retina of diabetic mice revealed that hyperglycemia leads to increased protein O-GlcNAcylation and decreased global translation (28, 32). Mechanically, these effects could contribute in part to the O-GlcNAcylation of p53, which stabilizes and increases its activity (32). Interestingly, 4EBP1 itself is also O-GlcNAcylated, and the level of the modification is higher in diabetic mice (28). The increased O-GlcNAc level coincides with reduced binding of eIF4E to eIF4G. The subsequent reduction in global protein synthesis suggests that O-GlcNAcylation of 4EBP1 may regulate the interaction of eIF4E with eIF4G.

In addition to eIF4E, the other two subunits of the eIF4F complex, eIF4A and eIF4GI, can be *O*-GlcNAcylated (90). Using click chemistry, Li et al. (90) reported that both eIF4A and eIF4GI purified from mammalian cells are *O*-GlcNAcylated. Using m<sup>7</sup>G cap immunoprecipitation, these authors showed that most modified eIF4A and eIF4GI are associated with the cap, suggesting that *O*-GlcNAcylation of these proteins may be functionally significant. Mass spectrometry revealed that eIF4A undergoes modification at sites S322 and S323, and an eIF4A modification mimic mutant (S322, 323Y) has significantly less interaction with eIF4GI. This mutant also greatly reduced the helicase activity of eIF4A, further decreasing translation and cell proliferation. Using

OGT: O-GlcNAc transferase OGA: O-GlcNAcase m<sup>6</sup>A: *N*<sup>6</sup>-methyladenosine similar methods, the authors found that O-GlcNAcylation of eIF4GI does not affect eIF4F assembly. However, overexpression of a non-O-GlcNAcylable mutant of eIF4GI (S61A) reduced global translation, partly as a result of its decreased interaction with PABP1. However, another study reported that eIF4GI in mammalian cells undergoes minimal modification under physiological conditions (173). Instead, O-GlcNAcylation of eIF4GI was induced by heat shock stress. Given the different modes of mRNA translation under normal and stress conditions, it is possible that O-GlcNAcylation of eIF4GI serves as a functional switch in selective mRNA translation as well as in stress granule formation.

Apart from translation initiation factors, ribosomal proteins are subject to *O*-GlcNAc modification. The Anderson lab (119) discovered that several ribosome proteins, including RACK1, RPS3, and RPL13a, are *O*-GlcNAcylated. A follow-up study by another group found that approximately 20 ribosomal proteins undergo *O*-GlcNAcylation, and their modification sites were identified via mass spectrometry (172). Notably, overexpression of OGT, but not OGA, increases the ratio of 60S to 80S ribosomes and decreases polysomes, suggesting a reduction of global translation. However, the underlying mechanism remains unclear. Finally, OGT has been reported to interact with active translating ribosomes (177). Not surprisingly, *O*-GlcNAcylation may occur on newly synthesized polypeptides in a cotranslational manner. Since OGT inhibition reduces the level of targeted proteins, it has been proposed that cotranslational *O*-GlcNAcylation stabilizes nascent peptide chains. It is clear that *O*-GlcNAcylation has broad effects on protein synthesis, forming an additional layer of cross talk between nutrient signaling and translational control.

#### NUTRIENT SENSING BY RNA MODIFICATION

To date, more than 170 different RNA chemical modifications have been found on RNAs across all living organisms (114). Most modifications have been identified in abundant cellular RNAs, such as tRNA and rRNA molecules. The recent resurgence of interest in modifications of mRNA has been fueled by technological advances that reveal chemical modifications of nucleotides in a qualitative and quantitative manner. In addition to the well-documented 2'*O*-methylation (2'*O*-Me) and m<sup>7</sup>G modifications, mRNA may be marked by N<sup>6</sup>-methyladenosine (m<sup>6</sup>A), m<sup>1</sup>A, m<sup>6</sup>Am, m<sup>5</sup>C, pseudouridine ( $\psi$ ), and so forth. These dynamic and reversible RNA modifications constitute the epitranscriptome, a tunable layer influencing nearly all aspects of RNA metabolism, including mRNA splicing, export, degradation, and translation (125). Representing a new nutrient-sensing mechanism, RNA modification is reshaping our understanding of the nutritional regulation of gene expression.

#### mRNA m<sup>6</sup>A Methylation

Among all modifications, m<sup>6</sup>A is the most abundant internal mRNA modification (42). First discovered in the 1970s, this modification has only been appreciated since the development of transcriptome-wide m<sup>6</sup>A sequencing techniques. Intriguingly, global m<sup>6</sup>A mapping revealed an asymmetric distribution of mRNA methylation, with most m<sup>6</sup>A sites enriched near the stop codon (34, 109). A consensus sequence, RRACH (R = adenine or guanine; H = adenine, uracil, or cytosine), has been widely recognized, and its primary readers, writers, and erasers have been identified (41, 107). This dynamic modification is written by a multicomponent methyltransferase complex consisting of methyltransferase-like 3 (METTL3), methyltransferase-like 14, Wilms tumor 1–associated protein, KIAA1429, RNA-binding motif protein 15, and zinc finger CCH domain–containing protein 13 (92, 159). While METTL3 is the sole component harboring methyltransferase activity, other proteins provide structural and regulatory roles that are critical

for the methylation process. Once methylated, the modification can be removed by  $m^6A$  demethylases such as fat mass and obesity–associated protein and  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate-dependent dioxygenase alkB homolog 5 (73, 174). The dynamics of  $m^6A$  modification is consistent with the finding that the mRNA  $m^6A$  levels fluctuate in response to varied nutrient status and stress conditions.

The YTH domain family proteins serve as the major m<sup>6</sup>A readers (42). While YTHDC1 is located in the nucleus, YTHDC2, YTHDF1, YTHDF2, and YTHDF3 are primarily cytoplasmic m<sup>6</sup>A readers. Indeed, YTHDF1 and, to a lesser extent, YTHDF3 promote protein translation by binding to methylated mRNA near the stop codon (140, 160). The primary function of YTHDF2 is apparently to mediate mRNA decay, although other functions likely exist. YTHDC2, the only RNA helicase–containing m<sup>6</sup>A reader, appears to promote mRNA translation by resolving secondary structures in the coding region (100). Other m<sup>6</sup>A-binding proteins may also act as potential readers. For instance, both eIF3 and HNRNPA2B1 interact with methylated mRNAs (3, 108). Additionally, m<sup>6</sup>A installation could repel certain RNA-binding proteins, presumably via altered RNA secondary structures (38).

By affecting nearly all aspects of mRNA metabolism, m<sup>6</sup>A marks an ever-growing list of cellular and physiological functions. The translational effect of m<sup>6</sup>A could be complex, depending on the methylated mRNA regions as well as the involved m<sup>6</sup>A readers (**Figure 4**). The asymmetric m<sup>6</sup>A deposition suggests that regional methylation may have distinct functional consequences. Previous studies reported that the cytosolic m<sup>6</sup>A readers YTHDF1 and YTHDF3 promote capdependent mRNA translation, presumably via 3' UTR methylation (140, 160). Intriguingly, m<sup>6</sup>A promotes translation by facilitating mRNA looping via METTL3–eIF3H interaction (21). In addition to m<sup>6</sup>A in the UTRs, approximately 35% of m<sup>6</sup>A residues are located within the coding sequence (CDS). Using an elegant single-molecule-based in vitro translation system, investigators have demonstrated that m<sup>6</sup>A interferes with the decoding process by affecting tRNA accommodation, thereby slowing down translation elongation (22). We recently reported that m<sup>6</sup>A in the CDS promotes mRNA translation via the helicase-containing YTHDC2 (100). Interestingly, m<sup>6</sup>A in the 5' UTR could facilitate cap-independent translation through a process involving eIF3



#### Figure 4

Regional effects of mRNA m<sup>6</sup>A modification on translation. The asymmetric distribution of m<sup>6</sup>A is shown above the mRNA. Depending on m<sup>6</sup>A-interacting factors or readers, regional m<sup>6</sup>A marks may have distinct effects on mRNA translation. Abbreviations: CDS, coding sequence; eIF, eukaryotic initiation factor; m<sup>6</sup>A,  $N^6$ -methyladenosine; UTR, untranslated region.

(108, 175), although the exact nature of this process remains unclear. In support of this idea is the finding that methylation of circRNAs in the form of m<sup>6</sup>A promotes their translation (166). Additionally, m<sup>6</sup>A could mediate mRNA translation that is neither cap nor IRES dependent, possibly involving ABCF1 (24). In response to amino acid starvation, the reduced mRNA methylation promotes ATF4 translation (176). It has also been suggested that 5' UTR m<sup>6</sup>A affects ribosome scanning, which would influence start codon selection. Given the distinct regional effects of mRNA methylation, it is highly desirable to distinguish the contributions of individual m<sup>6</sup>A modifications. More recently, we have developed site-specific m<sup>6</sup>A editing tools by fusing m<sup>6</sup>A enzymes to the catalytically dead CRISPR/Cas9 (94). Programmable m<sup>6</sup>A editing enables functional dissection of single-site methylation in different mRNA regions.

#### mRNA Acetylation

Recent technologies have permitted the detection of other types of mRNA modifications. Acetylation of cytidine, for instance, has recently been found on mRNAs and has been proposed to promote translation efficiency (4). Prior to this study, N4-acetylcytidine (ac4C) had been found only on tRNAs, catalyzed by N-acetyltransferase 10 (NAT10) (56). NAT10 was later reported as a poly(A)-interacting factor, suggesting that mRNAs may be acetylated by NAT10. Indeed, liquid chromatography coupled with tandem mass spectrometry showed that ac4C exists on human poly(A) RNAs and that ac4C can be detected in poly(A)-isolated RNAs by use of an ac4C-specific antibody (4). The use of acetylated RNA immunoprecipitation of poly(A) RNAs coupled with deep sequencing enabled the discovery of more than 4,000 ac4C peaks in the transcriptome of HeLa cells. Unlike m<sup>6</sup>A, most of these ac4C peaks are enriched in the 5' UTR and CDS regions. Importantly, acetylated mRNAs tend to have higher translation efficiency. Mechanistically, the authors of this study (4) found that acetylation is disproportionately found on the third position of a codon, known as the wobble position. Silent mutation from wobble cytidine to noncytidine abolishes the increase in translation efficiency. The authors proposed that mRNA acetylation enhances translation by promoting interaction between mRNAs and cognate tRNAs. Since acetate is produced from carbohydrate and fat catabolism, changes in nutrient level could influence mRNA acetylation and subsequent translation.

#### tRNA Modification

Posttranscriptional modifications in the anticodon loop of tRNAs are critical for the decoding process. Depending on the associated tRNA isoacceptor and the organism, tRNA position 34 is subject to various modifications. Some of these modifications are important for the fine-tuning of protein translation and the subsequent maintenance of proteome integrity. Using a quantitative systematic approach, Chan et al. (18) reported signature changes in the spectrum of tRNA modifications in *S. cerevisiae* upon oxidative stress. Interestingly, there was an increase in the proportion of tRNA<sup>Leu(CAA)</sup> containing m<sup>5</sup>C at the wobble position. This modification causes selective translation of mRNA from genes enriched in the TTG codon. In higher eukaryotes, m<sup>5</sup>C-tRNA methylation is found at positions 48, 49, and 72, as well as positions 34 and 38 in the anticodon loop (6). The absence of a methyl group at these positions has been suggested to interfere with tRNA folding and stability, codon–anticodon interactions, and reading frame maintenance (116). Thiolation also occurs on tRNA wobble-uridine nucleotides, which is correlated with the intracellular availability of sulfur amino acids methionine and cysteine (85). Interestingly, changing tRNA thiolation regulates translational reprogramming and enables cells to modulate their translational capacity according to metabolic homeostasis (85).

In addition to tRNA modifications, several recent studies have reported that oxidative stress triggers endonucleolytical cleavage of tRNAs around the anticodon, giving rise to small RNA species that may participate in various stress signaling pathways (127, 154). Finally, a recent study reported that an up-to-10-fold increase of methionine misacylation occurs at tRNAs when cells are exposed to oxidative stress. It has been proposed that misincorporation of methionine into cellular proteins could protect cells from reactive oxygen species–mediated damage (117). Given the diversity of tRNA modifications, much remains to be learned about the role of differential tRNA modification in translational regulation.

#### rRNA Modification

In eukaryotes, the translation machinery ribosome is composed of four rRNAs and approximately 80 ribosomal proteins arranged into small (40S) and large (60S) subunits. Ribosome biogenesis depends on the nutritional status of the cell. It has been reported that refed mice have an increased expression of mRNAs encoding ribosomal proteins, most likely in an effort to restore protein production (111). Like tRNAs, rRNAs are highly modified; approximately 2% of rRNA nucleotides are modified. There are three main types of rRNA nucleotide modifications: (*a*) conversion of uridine to pseudouridine ( $\Psi$ ); (*b*) methylation of 2' hydroxyls; and (*c*) alterations to bases, most of which undergo methylation at different positions (136). Similar to m<sup>6</sup>A modification, rRNA methylation is dependent on the levels of methyl donors. Amino acid starvation experiments limit these modifications, thereby adding a new layer of translation regulation.

#### TRANSLATIONAL DEREGULATION IN DISEASE

The contribution of fundamental cellular processes to metabolic homeostasis has been intensively studied. Our understanding of the impact of translational dysregulation on metabolic disorders lags behind that of transcription and cell signaling pathways. Nevertheless, a growing body of evidence suggests that proteome imbalance has a crucial role in a wide range of human diseases, including diabetes, cancer, and aging (53).

#### **Metabolic Disorders**

Diabetes mellitus can be divided into two types: type 1 (T1DM), which is characterized by little to no insulin production, and type 2 (T2DM), which is characterized by resistance or nonresponse to insulin. In both cases, the production of insulin by pancreatic  $\beta$  cells is critical. The human proinsulin mRNA contains two downstream translation initiation sites (dTISs): an in-frame one at position 72 and an out-of-frame one at position 341. Using a reporter assay, Kracht et al. (81) found that both dTISs can initiate translation, suggesting the presence of a considerable degree of leaky scanning of the insulin mRNA. Interestingly, the translation from out-of-frame dTIS 341 is augmented under stress. Furthermore, the product of the out-of-frame translation is an autoantigen that activates  $\beta$  cell CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, leading to apoptosis in T1DM patients. Insulin or proinsulin is known to be translated in the ER, processed in the Golgi apparatus by carboxypeptidase E (CPE), and secreted as the final cleaved insulin peptide. Jo et al. (74) reported that both insulin production and the protein level of CPE are reduced in OGT knockout  $\beta$  cells. They found that eIF4GI is less stable in the absence of O-GlcNAcylation. Moreover, the reduced CPE level, as well as reduced insulin production, can be rescued by overexpression of wild-type eIF4GI, suggesting that O-GlcNAcylation of eIF4GI is essential for CPE translation and the subsequent maturation of insulin. As a hormone, insulin regulates metabolic processes such as glucose metabolism and the production of key adipogenic TFs. Brina et al. (14) found that adipogenic TFs are not responsive to insulin in mice that have only one copy of eIF6. Further analysis revealed that eIF6 regulates the translation of the TFs by binding to the guanine/cytosine-rich or uORF sequences in the 5' UTR of the TF transcripts. As a result of the reduced TF translation, levels of blood cholesterol and triacylglycerols are lower in heterozygous mice than in their wild-type littermates. This finding suggests that eIF6 is vital in insulin signaling and adipocyte metabolism.

One of the most prominent TFs that promotes fat metabolism in adipose tissues and the liver is CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein  $\beta$ , whose mRNA contains one uORF and is capable of producing three isoforms, LAP\*, LAP, and LIP (178). LIP, which contains the DNA-binding domain but not the N-terminal transactivation domain, acts as a competitive inhibitor of LAP\* and LAP. Interestingly, expression of LIP depends on mTORC1 signaling and uORF reinitiation. Inhibition of mTORC signaling or deletion of the uORF abolishes LIP expression, augmenting the effect of LAP and LAP\*. Mice with reduced LIP expression had reduced total body fat and increased lean body mass despite consuming more food, making these mice metabolically healthier than their wild-type counterparts (178).

Cholesterol homeostasis is also essential for metabolic health. Mobin et al. (110) reported that an RNA-binding protein, vigilin, is upregulated in obese mice with fatty liver disease. PAR-CLIP (photoactivatable ribonucleoside-enhanced cross-linking and immunoprecipitation) revealed that vigilin binds to cytosine/uracil-rich regions in the mRNA-coding regions of *Apob* as well as other proatherogenic secreted cytokines. Knockdown of vigilin in hepatocytes decreases levels of lowdensity and very low-density lipoproteins and leads to the formation of atherosclerotic plaques in these mice, highlighting the critical role of vigilin-mediated translational control in hepatic metabolic health.

Lastly, micronutrients have been implicated in the development of metabolic disorders. For instance, dietary selenium has been associated with T2DM (63). As mentioned above, selenoproteins are essential for cellular redox response. Insufficient intake of selenium may lead to a reduction in the protein level of several selenoproteins, such as GPX4, which in turn results in increased levels of reactive oxygen species and possibly metabolic alterations.

#### Cancer

Dysregulation of mRNA translation is frequently observed in cancer cells (12, 145, 157). Many oncogenic signaling pathways (e.g., Ras, PI3K/mTOR, and MYC) converge to regulate the assembly and activity of eIF4F, a protein complex responsible for ribosome loading to the 5' end cap of mRNAs (23, 98, 138). By controlling the translational efficiency of specific messages, eIF4F serves as a critical nexus for cancer development (121). As a result, malignant cells often become "addicted" to elevated protein synthesis. Over the last several years, there have been many efforts to target translation initiation in cancer treatment. However, recent clinical trials using inhibitors targeting eIF4F or its upstream regulators (e.g., mTOR) showed only limited efficacy (101). It is possible that the mechanistic linkage between dysregulated translation initiation and tumorigenesis is more complex than previously thought (120, 135). In various cancers, protein synthesis rates and translational components are significantly elevated (126). This enhanced global protein synthesis rate has been associated with enhanced formation of the eIF4F initiation complex.

The tumor microenvironment contains many stressors, including hypoxia, nutrient limitation, and inflammation. These can induce noncanonical translation mediated by IRES, the structural elements in 5' UTR that permit cap-independent translation (57). Efficient IRES-mediated translation initiation requires RNA-binding proteins known as IRES *trans*-acting factors. A recent study reported that in breast cancer cells, protein production of tumor suppressor p120 is upregulated

through IRES-mediated translation (144). Therefore, cap-independent translation can be hijacked by cancer cells to promote tumorigenesis. Due to a lack of nutrients within the interior of solid tumors, ISR is activated to promote tumor progression (31). In this context, mTORC1 inhibition appears to be beneficial for tumor growth because augmented autophagy and micropinocytosis facilitate internal nutrient supply (120). Tumor growth and metabolic adaptation may restrict the availability of certain amino acids for protein synthesis. Ribo-seq of kidney cancers revealed ribosome pausing at proline codons (95), implying a tumor-specific proline vulnerability that can be targeted for cancer treatment.

Cancer cells exploit multiple mechanisms to modulate translation, including deregulation of uORF translation (133). Repeated observations of uORF mutations associated with disease imply a crucial role of uORFs in pathogenesis. The CDKN2A gene encodes two proteins, p16INK4a and p14ARF, which act as tumor suppressors by regulating the cell cycle. In addition to mutations in the main ORF, a single point mutation in the 5' UTR of CDKN2A creates a new TIS. Translation of this novel uORF decreases CDKN2A protein levels in hereditary melanoma (11). Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2; also known as ERBB2) is overexpressed in approximately 15-30% of breast cancers (69). The translation of HER2 is normally repressed by uORF translation. In tumor cells, however, the RNA-binding proteins HUR and hnRNPA1 overcome the inhibitory effect of this translation by binding to the 3' UTR of HER2 (20, 105). Deregulation of uORF translation also can occur in a global manner. A recent study reported that alternative translation initiation is globally elevated in embryonic skin cells from a mouse tumorigenesis model (135). It was hypothesized that the phosphorylation of  $eIF2\alpha$  in the early stages of tumorigenesis leads to reprogrammed translation via eIF2A-dependent alternative initiation. Although translational control of cancer is multifaceted, several clinical efforts are under way to target specific components of the translation apparatus for cancer therapeutics (121).

### Aging

Aging is characterized by deterioration in the maintenance of homeostatic processes over time, leading to functional decline and increased risk of disease and death. Protein homeostasis (or proteostasis) is orchestrated at multiple levels, but the importance of translational regulation has been increasingly appreciated. Multiple studies have demonstrated that the overall level of protein synthesis decreases with age in various invertebrates, mice, rats, and humans (e.g., 47). These studies observed reduced ribosome abundance and decreased levels of major initiation and elongation factors. A reduced abundance of translation elongation factor eEF1A was shown in aged *Drosophila melanogaster* (161). To investigate how translation is involved in the aging process, researchers downregulated the somatic isoform of eIF4E (IFE-2) in *Caenorhabditis elegans*, which enhanced the prolongevity effects of gene mutations (123). Downregulation of another initiation factor, eIF4G (IFG-1), increases the average life span of nematodes by more than 30% (124), while deletion of two subunits of eIF3 results in a 40% life-span extension (16). The nematode life span is also improved by downregulation of one of the subunits of the eIF2B initiation factor. These results support the idea that reduction of mRNA translation might be a conserved mechanism to extend life span in multiple species under different conditions.

A proper balance among synthesis, maturation, and degradation of cellular proteins is crucial for cells to maintain physiological functions (7). Various studies using yeast, *C. elegans, Drosophila*, and mammals have demonstrated that autophagy-related genes are essential for life-span extension (99), whereas autophagy deficiency suppresses normal life span (115). Autophagy induction depends on eIF5A, which is necessary for the translation of ATG3. mTORC1 inhibition enhances the association of eIF5A with ribosomes, enabling autophagy to proceed more readily (40).

**HSF1:** heat shock transcription factor 1

Molecular chaperones govern the integrity of the proteome as so-called cellular lifeguards. In mammalian cells, heat shock transcription factor 1 (HSF1) is the major transcriptional regulator of stress response (112, 164). In support of a role for a stress resistance mechanism that regulates life span, HSF1 overexpression induces longevity while HSF1 knockout shortens life span in *C. elegans* (46). Moreover, HSF1 is indispensable for life-span extension in classical long-lived insulin-signaling mutants (65, 113). Thus, a robust stress response is required for life-span extension in these organisms. It is likely that a decrease in global protein synthesis results in spare chaperone molecules in cells, which may contribute to the observed increase in organism life span.

#### SUMMARY

Translational control in eukaryotic cells is critical for gene expression during nutrient deprivation and stress. The ability of cells to adapt to nutrient status is crucial for their survival. Regulation of global protein synthesis coupled with selective translation allows cells to rapidly respond to a variety of stress conditions. Although accumulating evidence has begun to reveal multiple signaling pathways in nutrient sensing, more questions than answers are brought up by studies of translational reprogramming in cellular adaptation. For instance, despite the essential role of amino acids in protein synthesis, why is the translation of individual mRNAs not equally affected by amino acid starvation? How are translational and nontranslational functions of amino acids coordinated in amino acid response? What is the precise mechanism by which only a subset of proteins undergo *O*-GlcNAcylation in response to nutrient stress? Given that uORFs are frequent in genes with critical biological functions, how does evolution exploit this element for regulatory purposes? With the prevailing mRNA modifications, how are differential epitranscriptomic marks integrated into translational reprogramming? It will be exciting to watch the unveiling of answers to these questions and to see the inevitable surprises that will emerge.

As we gain better insight into the mechanisms of translation, it is clear that a combination of emerging technologies will paint a multifaceted picture of this paramount cellular process. Elucidating the mechanisms underlying translational reprogramming during nutrient stress will not only shed light on the fundamental principles of translation but also provide deeper insight into the pathophysiology of human diseases. Dysregulated nutrient signaling pathways are often an underlying cause of metabolic disorders like diabetes. Translational control is a crucial component of cancer development and progression. Nutrient adaptation is deeply rooted in the aging process. Our hope is that, over the long term, cross-fertilization between high-throughput analysis and biochemical studies will allow for a better understanding of translational reprogramming in response to nutrient stress. Ultimately, elucidating nutrient control of mRNA translation might lead to the development of new therapeutic strategies for human diseases.

#### **DISCLOSURE STATEMENT**

The authors are not aware of any affiliations, memberships, funding, or financial holdings that might be perceived as affecting the objectivity of this review.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The writing of this review was supported by grants to S.-B.Q. from the US National Institutes of Health (R01GM1222814 and R21CA227917) and by a Howard Hughes Medical Institute Faculty Scholar award (55108556).

#### LITERATURE CITED

- Abu-Remaileh M, Wyant GA, Kim C, Laqtom NN, Abbasi M, et al. 2017. Lysosomal metabolomics reveals V-ATPase- and mTOR-dependent regulation of amino acid efflux from lysosomes. *Science* 358:807– 13
- Adams CM. 2007. Role of the transcription factor ATF4 in the anabolic actions of insulin and the antianabolic actions of glucocorticoids. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282:16744–53
- Alarcon CR, Goodarzi H, Lee H, Liu X, Tavazoie S, Tavazoie SF. 2015. HNRNPA2B1 is a mediator of m<sup>6</sup>A-dependent nuclear RNA processing events. *Cell* 162:1299–308
- Arango D, Sturgill D, Alhusaini N, Dillman AA, Sweet TJ, et al. 2018. Acetylation of cytidine in mRNA promotes translation efficiency. *Cell* 175:1872–86.e24
- Archer SK, Shirokikh NE, Beilharz TH, Preiss T. 2016. Dynamics of ribosome scanning and recycling revealed by translation complex profiling. *Nature* 535:570–74
- Auxilien S, Guerineau V, Szweykowska-Kulinska Z, Golinelli-Pimpaneau B. 2012. The human tRNA m<sup>5</sup>C methyltransferase Misu is multisite-specific. *RNA Biol.* 9:1331–38
- 7. Balch WE, Morimoto RI, Dillin A, Kelly JW. 2008. Adapting proteostasis for disease intervention. *Science* 319:916–19
- 8. Bandi HR, Ferrari S, Krieg J, Meyer HE, Thomas G. 1993. Identification of 40 S ribosomal protein S6 phosphorylation sites in Swiss mouse 3T3 fibroblasts stimulated with serum. *J. Biol. Chem.* 268:4530–33
- Bar-Peled L, Chantranupong L, Cherniack AD, Chen WW, Ottina KA, et al. 2013. A tumor suppressor complex with GAP activity for the Rag GTPases that signal amino acid sufficiency to mTORC1. Science 340:1100–6
- 10. Bar-Peled L, Schweitzer LD, Zoncu R, Sabatini DM. 2012. Ragulator is a GEF for the Rag GTPases that signal amino acid levels to mTORC1. *Cell* 150:1196–208
- 11. Barbosa C, Peixeiro I, Romao L. 2013. Gene expression regulation by upstream open reading frames and human disease. *PLOS Genet*. 9:e1003529
- 12. Bhat M, Robichaud N, Hulea L, Sonenberg N, Pelletier J, Topisirovic I. 2015. Targeting the translation machinery in cancer. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 14:261–78
- 13. Brar GA, Weissman JS. 2015. Ribosome profiling reveals the what, when, where and how of protein synthesis. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 16:651–64
- 14. Brina D, Miluzio A, Ricciardi S, Clarke K, Davidsen PK, et al. 2015. eIF6 coordinates insulin sensitivity and lipid metabolism by coupling translation to transcription. *Nat. Commun.* 6:8261
- 15. Calvo SE, Pagliarini DJ, Mootha VK. 2009. Upstream open reading frames cause widespread reduction of protein expression and are polymorphic among humans. *PNAS* 106:7507–12
- 16. Cattie DJ, Richardson CE, Reddy KC, Ness-Cohn EM, Droste R, et al. 2016. Mutations in nonessential *eIF3k* and *eIF3l* genes confer lifespan extension and enhanced resistance to ER stress in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *PLOS Genet*. 12:e1006326
- 17. Cavener DR, Zhang PC, McGrath BC, Reinert J, Olsen DS, et al. 2002. The GCN2 eIF2 $\alpha$  kinase is required for adaptation to amino acid deprivation in mice. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 22:6681–88
- Chan CT, Pang YL, Deng W, Babu IR, Dyavaiah M, et al. 2012. Reprogramming of tRNA modifications controls the oxidative stress response by codon-biased translation of proteins. *Nat. Commun.* 3:937
- 19. Chantranupong L, Scaria SM, Saxton RA, Gygi MP, Shen K, et al. 2016. The CASTOR proteins are arginine sensors for the mTORC1 pathway. *Cell* 165:153–64
- Child SJ, Miller MK, Geballe AP. 1999. Translational control by an upstream open reading frame in the HER-2/neu transcript. J. Biol. Chem. 274:24335–41
- Choe J, Lin S, Zhang W, Liu Q, Wang L, et al. 2018. mRNA circularization by METTL3-eIF3h enhances translation and promotes oncogenesis. *Nature* 561:556–60
- Choi J, Ieong KW, Demirci H, Chen J, Petrov A, et al. 2016. N<sup>6</sup>-Methyladenosine in mRNA disrupts tRNA selection and translation-elongation dynamics. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 23:110–15
- Cole MD, Cowling VH. 2008. Transcription-independent functions of MYC: regulation of translation and DNA replication. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9:810–15
- Coots RA, Liu XM, Mao Y, Dong L, Zhou J, et al. 2017. m<sup>6</sup>A facilitates eIF4F-independent mRNA translation. *Mol. Cell* 68:504–14.e7

- Copeland PR, Donovan J. 2010. Threading the needle: getting selenocysteine into proteins. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 12:881–92
- Datta B, Ray MK, Chakrabarti D, Wylie DE, Gupta NK. 1989. Glycosylation of eukaryotic peptide chain initiation factor 2 (eIF-2)-associated 67-kDa polypeptide (p67) and its possible role in the inhibition of eIF-2 kinase–catalyzed phosphorylation of the eIF-2α subunit. *J. Biol. Chem.* 264:20620–24
- Datta R, Choudhury P, Ghosh A, Datta B. 2003. A glycosylation site, 60SGTS63, of p67 is required for its ability to regulate the phosphorylation and activity of eukaryotic initiation factor 2α. *Biochemistry* 42:5453–60
- Dennis MD, Schrufer TL, Bronson SK, Kimball SR, Jefferson LS. 2011. Hyperglycemia-induced O-GlcNAcylation and truncation of 4E-BP1 protein in liver of a mouse model of type 1 diabetes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286:34286–97
- Dever TE, Dinman JD, Green R. 2018. Translation elongation and recoding in eukaryotes. *Cold Spring* Harb. Perspect. Biol. 10:a032649
- Dever TE, Green R. 2012. The elongation, termination, and recycling phases of translation in eukaryotes. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 4:a013706
- Dey S, Sayers CM, Verginadis II, Lehman SL, Cheng Y, et al. 2015. ATF4-dependent induction of heme oxygenase 1 prevents anoikis and promotes metastasis. *J. Clin. Investig.* 125:2592–608
- Dierschke SK, Miller WP, Favate JS, Shah P, Imamura Kawasawa Y, et al. 2019. O-GlcNAcylation alters the selection of mRNAs for translation and promotes 4E-BP1-dependent mitochondrial dysfunction in the retina. *J. Biol. Chem.* 294:5508–20
- Dixon SJ, Lemberg KM, Lamprecht MR, Skouta R, Zaitsev EM, et al. 2012. Ferroptosis: an irondependent form of nonapoptotic cell death. *Cell* 149:1060–72
- Dominissini D, Moshitch-Moshkovitz S, Schwartz S, Salmon-Divon M, Ungar L, et al. 2012. Topology
  of the human and mouse m<sup>6</sup>A RNA methylomes revealed by m<sup>6</sup>A-seq. *Nature* 485:201–6
- Donovan J, Copeland PR. 2012. Selenocysteine insertion sequence binding protein 2L is implicated as a novel post-transcriptional regulator of selenoprotein expression. *PLOS ONE* 7:e35581
- Dowling RJ, Topisirovic I, Alain T, Bidinosti M, Fonseca BD, et al. 2010. mTORC1-mediated cell proliferation, but not cell growth, controlled by the 4E-BPs. Science 328:1172–76
- Drummond DA, Wilke CO. 2009. The evolutionary consequences of erroneous protein synthesis. Nat. Rev. Genet. 10:715–24
- Edupuganti RR, Geiger S, Lindeboom RGH, Shi H, Hsu PJ, et al. 2017. N<sup>6</sup>-Methyladenosine (m<sup>6</sup>A) recruits and repels proteins to regulate mRNA homeostasis. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 24:870–78
- Efeyan A, Zoncu R, Sabatini DM. 2011. mTOR: from growth signal integration to cancer, diabetes and ageing. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 12:21–35
- 40. Frankel LB. 2018. eIF5A mediates autophagy via translation of ATG3. Autophagy 14:1288-89
- Frye M, Harada BT, Behm M, He C. 2018. RNA modifications modulate gene expression during development. *Science* 361:1346–49
- Fu Y, Dominissini D, Rechavi G, He C. 2014. Gene expression regulation mediated through reversible m<sup>6</sup>A RNA methylation. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 15:293–306
- Gameiro PA, Struhl K. 2018. Nutrient deprivation elicits a transcriptional and translational inflammatory response coupled to decreased protein synthesis. *Cell Rep.* 24:1415–24
- Gao X, Wan J, Liu B, Ma M, Shen B, Qian SB. 2015. Quantitative profiling of initiating ribosomes in vivo. Nat. Methods 12:147–53
- Gao X, Wan J, Qian SB. 2016. Genome-wide profiling of alternative translation initiation sites. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 1358:303–16
- 46. Garigan D, Hsu AL, Fraser AG, Kamath RS, Ahringer J, Kenyon C. 2002. Genetic analysis of tissue aging in *Caenorhabditis elegans*: a role for heat-shock factor and bacterial proliferation. *Genetics* 161:1101–12
- Gonskikh Y, Polacek N. 2017. Alterations of the translation apparatus during aging and stress response. Mech. Ageing Dev. 168:30–36
- Gray NK, Wickens M. 1998. Control of translation initiation in animals. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 14:399–458
- Green DR, Galluzzi L, Kroemer G. 2014. Cell biology. Metabolic control of cell death. Science 345:1250256

- Gu X, Orozco JM, Saxton RA, Condon KJ, Liu GY, et al. 2017. SAMTOR is an S-adenosylmethionine sensor for the mTORC1 pathway. Science 358:813–18
- Haghighat A, Mader S, Pause A, Sonenberg N. 1995. Repression of cap-dependent translation by 4Ebinding protein 1: competition with p220 for binding to eukaryotic initiation factor 4E. EMBO J. 14:5701–9
- 52. Han Y, Gao X, Liu B, Wan J, Zhang X, Qian SB. 2014. Ribosome profiling reveals sequence-independent post-initiation pausing as a signature of translation. *Cell Res.* 24:842–51
- 53. Harper JW, Bennett EJ. 2016. Proteome complexity and the forces that drive proteome imbalance. *Nature* 537:328–38
- 54. Hart GW. 2019. Nutrient regulation of signaling and transcription. J. Biol. Chem. 294:2211-31
- 55. Hawkes WC, Alkan Z. 2010. Regulation of redox signaling by selenoproteins. *Biol. Trace Elem. Res.* 134:235–51
- 56. He PC, He C. 2019. mRNA acetylation: a new addition to the epitranscriptome. Cell Res. 29:91-92
- Hellen CU, Sarnow P. 2001. Internal ribosome entry sites in eukaryotic mRNA molecules. *Genes Dev.* 15:1593–612
- 58. Hinnebusch AG. 1997. Translational regulation of yeast GCN4. J. Biol. Chem. 272:21661-64
- Hinnebusch AG. 2014. The scanning mechanism of eukaryotic translation initiation. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 83:779–812
- Hinnebusch AG. 2017. Structural insights into the mechanism of scanning and start codon recognition in eukaryotic translation initiation. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 42:589–611
- Ho JJD, Lee S. 2016. A cap for every occasion: alternative eIF4F complexes. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 41:821–23
- Holcik M, Sonenberg N. 2005. Translational control in stress and apoptosis. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 6:318–27
- Howard MT, Carlson BA, Anderson CB, Hatfield DL. 2013. Translational redefinition of UGA codons is regulated by selenium availability. *J. Biol. Chem.* 288:19401–13
- 64. Hsieh AC, Liu Y, Edlind MP, Ingolia NT, Janes MR, et al. 2012. The translational landscape of mTOR signalling steers cancer initiation and metastasis. *Nature* 485:55–61
- 65. Hsu AL, Murphy CT, Kenyon C. 2003. Regulation of aging and age-related disease by DAF-16 and heat-shock factor. *Science* 300:1142–45
- 66. Ingolia NT, Ghaemmaghami S, Newman JR, Weissman JS. 2009. Genome-wide analysis in vivo of translation with nucleotide resolution using ribosome profiling. *Science* 324:218–23
- 67. Ingolia NT, Lareau LF, Weissman JS. 2011. Ribosome profiling of mouse embryonic stem cells reveals the complexity and dynamics of mammalian proteomes. *Cell* 147:789–802
- Inoki K, Li Y, Zhu T, Wu J, Guan KL. 2002. TSC2 is phosphorylated and inhibited by Akt and suppresses mTOR signalling. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 4:648–57
- 69. Iqbal N, Iqbal N. 2014. Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) in cancers: overexpression and therapeutic implications. *Biochem. Mol. Biol. Int.* 2014:852748
- Ivanov IP, Wei J, Caster SZ, Smith KM, Michel AM, et al. 2017. Translation initiation from conserved non-AUG codons provides additional layers of regulation and coding capacity. *mBio* 8:e00844-17
- Jackson RJ, Hellen CU, Pestova TV. 2010. The mechanism of eukaryotic translation initiation and principles of its regulation. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 11:113–27
- 72. Jan CH, Williams CC, Weissman JS. 2014. Principles of ER cotranslational translocation revealed by proximity-specific ribosome profiling. *Science* 346:1257521
- 73. Jia G, Fu Y, Zhao X, Dai Q, Zheng G, et al. 2011. N6-methyladenosine in nuclear RNA is a major substrate of the obesity-associated FTO. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 7:885–87
- 74. Jo S, Lockridge A, Alejandro EU. 2019. eIF4G1 and carboxypeptidase E axis dysregulation in O-GlcNAc transferase–deficient pancreatic β-cells contributes to hyperproinsulinemia in mice. J. Biol. Chem. 294:13040–50
- Johnstone TG, Bazzini AA, Giraldez AJ. 2016. Upstream ORFs are prevalent translational repressors in vertebrates. *EMBO 7.* 35:706–23
- Kearse MG, Wilusz JE. 2017. Non-AUG translation: a new start for protein synthesis in eukaryotes. Genes Dev. 31:1717–31

- Kilberg MS, Pan YX, Chen H, Leung-Pineda V. 2005. Nutritional control of gene expression: how mammalian cells respond to amino acid limitation. *Annu. Rev. Nutr.* 25:59–85
- Kim E, Goraksha-Hicks P, Li L, Neufeld TP, Guan KL. 2008. Regulation of TORC1 by Rag GTPases in nutrient response. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10:935–45
- Kim J, Guan KL. 2019. mTOR as a central hub of nutrient signalling and cell growth. Nat. Cell Biol. 21:63–71
- 80. Kozak M. 1989. The scanning model for translation: an update. 7. Cell Biol. 108:229-41
- Kracht MJ, van Lummel M, Nikolic T, Joosten AM, Laban S, et al. 2017. Autoimmunity against a defective ribosomal insulin gene product in type 1 diabetes. *Nat. Med.* 23:501–7
- 82. Krishnamoorthy T, Pavitt GD, Zhang F, Dever TE, Hinnebusch AG. 2001. Tight binding of the phosphorylated alpha subunit of initiation factor 2 (eIF2α) to the regulatory subunits of guanine nucleotide exchange factor eIF2B is required for inhibition of translation initiation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 21:5018–30
- Lama L, Cobo J, Buenaventura D, Ryan K. 2019. Small RNA-seq: the RNA 5'-end adapter ligation problem and how to circumvent it. *J. Biol. Methods* 6:e108
- 84. Laplante M, Sabatini DM. 2012. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. Cell 149:274-93
- Laxman S, Sutter BM, Wu X, Kumar S, Guo X, et al. 2013. Sulfur amino acids regulate translational capacity and metabolic homeostasis through modulation of tRNA thiolation. *Cell* 154:416–29
- Lee AS, Kranzusch PJ, Doudna JA, Cate JH. 2016. eIF3d is an mRNA cap-binding protein that is required for specialized translation initiation. *Nature* 536:96–99
- Lee S, Liu B, Lee S, Huang SX, Shen B, Qian SB. 2012. Global mapping of translation initiation sites in mammalian cells at single-nucleotide resolution. *PNAS* 109:E2424–32
- Leib DE, Knight ZA. 2015. Re-examination of dietary amino acid sensing reveals a GCN2-independent mechanism. *Cell Rep.* 13:1081–89
- Levine ZG, Walker S. 2016. The biochemistry of O-GlcNAc transferase: Which functions make it essential in mammalian cells? Annu. Rev. Biochem. 85:631–57
- Li X, Zhu Q, Shi X, Cheng Y, Li X, et al. 2019. O-GlcNAcylation of core components of the translation initiation machinery regulates protein synthesis. PNAS 116:7857–66
- Liu B, Qian SB. 2014. Translational reprogramming in cellular stress response. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. RNA 5:301–15
- Liu J, Yue Y, Han D, Wang X, Fu Y, et al. 2014. A METTL3−METTL14 complex mediates mammalian nuclear RNA №-adenosine methylation. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 10:93–95
- Liu TY, Huang HH, Wheeler D, Xu Y, Wells JA, et al. 2017. Time-resolved proteomics extends ribosome profiling-based measurements of protein synthesis dynamics. *Cell Syst.* 4:636–44.e9
- Liu XM, Zhou J, Mao Y, Ji Q, Qian SB. 2019. Programmable RNA N<sup>6</sup>-methyladenosine editing by CRISPR-Cas9 conjugates. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 15:865–71
- Loayza-Puch F, Rooijers K, Buil LC, Zijlstra J, Oude Vrielink JF, et al. 2016. Tumour-specific proline vulnerability uncovered by differential ribosome codon reading. *Nature* 530:490–94
- Lu PD, Harding HP, Ron D. 2004. Translation reinitiation at alternative open reading frames regulates gene expression in an integrated stress response. *J. Cell Biol.* 167:27–33
- 97. Ma J, Hart GW. 2014. O-GlcNAc profiling: from proteins to proteomes. Clin. Proteom. 11:8
- Ma XM, Blenis J. 2009. Molecular mechanisms of mTOR-mediated translational control. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 10:307–18
- Madeo F, Zimmermann A, Maiuri MC, Kroemer G. 2015. Essential role for autophagy in life span extension. J. Clin. Investig. 125:85–93
- Mao Y, Dong L, Liu X-M, Guo J, Ma H, et al. 2019. m<sup>6</sup>A in mRNA coding regions promotes translation via the RNA helicase–containing YTHDC2. *Nat. Commun.* 10:5532
- Markman B, Dienstmann R, Tabernero J. 2010. Targeting the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway—beyond rapalogs. Oncotarget 1:530–43
- 102. Martin-Marcos P, Zhou F, Karunasiri C, Zhang F, Dong J, et al. 2017. eIF1A residues implicated in cancer stabilize translation preinitiation complexes and favor suboptimal initiation sites in yeast. *eLife* 6:e31250
- Mazor KM, Dong L, Mao Y, Swanda RV, Qian SB, Stipanuk MH. 2018. Effects of single amino acid deficiency on mRNA translation are markedly different for methionine versus leucine. *Sci. Rep.* 8:8076

- 104. McBean GJ, Flynn J. 2001. Molecular mechanisms of cystine transport. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 29:717-22
- Mehta A, Trotta CR, Peltz SW. 2006. Derepression of the Her-2 uORF is mediated by a novel posttranscriptional control mechanism in cancer cells. *Genes Dev.* 20:939–53
- Merrick WC. 2004. Cap-dependent and cap-independent translation in eukaryotic systems. *Gene* 332:1–11
- Meyer KD, Jaffrey SR. 2017. Rethinking m<sup>6</sup>A readers, writers, and erasers. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* 33:319–42
- Meyer KD, Patil DP, Zhou J, Zinoviev A, Skabkin MA, et al. 2015. 5' UTR m<sup>6</sup>A promotes capindependent translation. *Cell* 163:999–1010
- Meyer KD, Saletore Y, Zumbo P, Elemento O, Mason CE, Jaffrey SR. 2012. Comprehensive analysis of mRNA methylation reveals enrichment in 3' UTRs and near stop codons. *Cell* 149:1635–46
- Mobin MB, Gerstberger S, Teupser D, Campana B, Charisse K, et al. 2016. The RNA-binding protein vigilin regulates VLDL secretion through modulation of *Apob* mRNA translation. *Nat. Commun.* 7:12848
- Moor AE, Golan M, Massasa EE, Lemze D, Weizman T, et al. 2017. Global mRNA polarization regulates translation efficiency in the intestinal epithelium. *Science* 357:1299–303
- Morimoto RI. 1998. Regulation of the heat shock transcriptional response: cross talk between a family of heat shock factors, molecular chaperones, and negative regulators. *Genes Dev.* 12:3788–96
- 113. Morley JF, Morimoto RI. 2004. Regulation of longevity in *Caenorbabditis elegans* by heat shock factor and molecular chaperones. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 15:657–64
- Nachtergaele S, He C. 2018. Chemical modifications in the life of an mRNA transcript. Annu. Rev. Genet. 52:349–72
- 115. Nakamura S, Oba M, Suzuki M, Takahashi A, Yamamuro T, et al. 2019. Suppression of autophagic activity by Rubicon is a signature of aging. *Nat. Commun.* 10:847
- Nedialkova DD, Leidel SA. 2015. Optimization of codon translation rates via tRNA modifications maintains proteome integrity. *Cell* 161:1606–18
- Netzer N, Goodenbour JM, David A, Dittmar KA, Jones RB, et al. 2009. Innate immune and chemically triggered oxidative stress modifies translational fidelity. *Nature* 462:522–26
- Oh E, Becker AH, Sandikci A, Huber D, Chaba R, et al. 2011. Selective ribosome profiling reveals the cotranslational chaperone action of trigger factor in vivo. *Cell* 147:1295–308
- Ohn T, Kedersha N, Hickman T, Tisdale S, Anderson P. 2008. A functional RNAi screen links O-GlcNAc modification of ribosomal proteins to stress granule and processing body assembly. Nat. Cell Biol. 10:1224–31
- Palm W, Park Y, Wright K, Pavlova NN, Tuveson DA, Thompson CB. 2015. The utilization of extracellular proteins as nutrients is suppressed by mTORC1. *Cell* 162:259–70
- 121. Pelletier J, Graff J, Ruggero D, Sonenberg N. 2015. Targeting the eIF4F translation initiation complex: a critical nexus for cancer development. *Cancer Res.* 75:250–63
- 122. Potter CJ, Pedraza LG, Xu T. 2002. Akt regulates growth by directly phosphorylating Tsc2. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 4:658–65
- 123. Rieckher M, Markaki M, Princz A, Schumacher B, Tavernarakis N. 2018. Maintenance of proteostasis by P body-mediated regulation of eIF4E availability during aging in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Cell Rep.* 25:199–211.e6
- 124. Rogers AN, Chen D, McColl G, Czerwieniec G, Felkey K, et al. 2011. Life span extension via eIF4G inhibition is mediated by posttranscriptional remodeling of stress response gene expression in *C. elegans. Cell Metab.* 14:55–66
- Roundtree IA, Evans ME, Pan T, He C. 2017. Dynamic RNA modifications in gene expression regulation. *Cell* 169:1187–200
- 126. Ruggero D. 2013. Translational control in cancer etiology. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 5:a012336
- 127. Saikia M, Krokowski D, Guan BJ, Ivanov P, Parisien M, et al. 2012. Genome-wide identification and quantitative analysis of cleaved tRNA fragments induced by cellular stress. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287:42708– 25
- Saikia M, Wang X, Mao Y, Wan J, Pan T, Qian SB. 2016. Codon optimality controls differential mRNA translation during amino acid starvation. *RNA* 22:1719–27

- Sancak Y, Bar-Peled L, Zoncu R, Markhard AL, Nada S, Sabatini DM. 2010. Ragulator-Rag complex targets mTORC1 to the lysosomal surface and is necessary for its activation by amino acids. *Cell* 141:290– 303
- Sancak Y, Peterson TR, Shaul YD, Lindquist RA, Thoreen CC, et al. 2008. The Rag GTPases bind raptor and mediate amino acid signaling to mTORC1. *Science* 320:1496–501
- Santos DA, Shi L, Tu BP, Weissman JS. 2019. Cycloheximide can distort measurements of mRNA levels and translation efficiency. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 47:4974–85
- Sato H, Tamba M, Ishii T, Bannai S. 1999. Cloning and expression of a plasma membrane cystine/ glutamate exchange transporter composed of two distinct proteins. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274:11455–58
- 133. Schuster SL, Hsieh AC. 2019. The untranslated regions of mRNAs in cancer. Trends Cancer 5:245-62
- Schwanhäusser B, Busse D, Li N, Dittmar G, Schuchhardt J, et al. 2011. Global quantification of mammalian gene expression control. *Nature* 473:337–42
- Sendoel A, Dunn JG, Rodriguez EH, Naik S, Gomez NC, et al. 2017. Translation from unconventional 5' start sites drives tumour initiation. *Nature* 541:494–99
- Sergiev PV, Aleksashin NA, Chugunova AA, Polikanov YS, Dontsova OA. 2018. Structural and evolutionary insights into ribosomal RNA methylation. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 14:226–35
- Seyedali A, Berry MJ. 2014. Nonsense-mediated decay factors are involved in the regulation of selenoprotein mRNA levels during selenium deficiency. *RNA* 20:1248–56
- 138. Shaw RJ, Cantley LC. 2006. Ras, PI<sub>3</sub>K and mTOR signalling controls tumour cell growth. *Nature* 441:424–30
- 139. Shendure J, Ji H. 2008. Next-generation DNA sequencing. Nat. Biotechnol. 26:1135-45
- Shi H, Wang X, Lu Z, Zhao BS, Ma H, et al. 2017. YTHDF3 facilitates translation and decay of N<sup>6</sup>methyladenosine-modified RNA. *Cell Res.* 27:315–28
- Shi Z, Fujii K, Kovary KM, Genuth NR, Rost HL, et al. 2017. Heterogeneous ribosomes preferentially translate distinct subpools of mRNAs genome-wide. *Mol. Cell* 67:71–83.e7
- Shiber A, Doring K, Friedrich U, Klann K, Merker D, et al. 2018. Cotranslational assembly of protein complexes in eukaryotes revealed by ribosome profiling. *Nature* 561:268–72
- Shirokikh NE, Preiss T. 2018. Translation initiation by cap-dependent ribosome recruitment: recent insights and open questions. *Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. RNA* 9:e1473
- 144. Silvera D, Arju R, Darvishian F, Levine PH, Zolfaghari L, et al. 2009. Essential role for eIF4GI overexpression in the pathogenesis of inflammatory breast cancer. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 11:903–8
- 145. Silvera D, Formenti SC, Schneider RJ. 2010. Translational control in cancer. Nat. Rev. Cancer 10:254-66
- Skabkin MA, Skabkina OV, Hellen CU, Pestova TV. 2013. Reinitiation and other unconventional posttermination events during eukaryotic translation. *Mol. Cell* 51:249–64
- 147. Sokabe M, Fraser CS. 2017. A helicase-independent activity of eIF4A in promoting mRNA recruitment to the human ribosome. *PNAS* 114:6304–9
- Sonenberg N, Hinnebusch AG. 2007. New modes of translational control in development, behavior, and disease. Mol. Cell 28:721–29
- Sonenberg N, Hinnebusch AG. 2009. Regulation of translation initiation in eukaryotes: mechanisms and biological targets. *Cell* 136:731–45
- Starck SR, Jiang V, Pavon-Eternod M, Prasad S, McCarthy B, et al. 2012. Leucine-tRNA initiates at CUG start codons for protein synthesis and presentation by MHC class I. Science 336:1719–23
- Stipanuk MH, Dominy JE Jr., Lee JI, Coloso RM. 2006. Mammalian cysteine metabolism: new insights into regulation of cysteine metabolism. *J. Nutr.* 136:S1652–59
- 152. Stockwell BR, Friedmann Angeli JP, Bayir H, Bush AI, Conrad M, et al. 2017. Ferroptosis: a regulated cell death nexus linking metabolism, redox biology, and disease. *Cell* 171:273–85
- 153. Tang X, Keenan MM, Wu J, Lin CA, Dubois L, et al. 2015. Comprehensive profiling of amino acid response uncovers unique methionine-deprived response dependent on intact creatine biosynthesis. PLOS Genet. 11:e1005158
- 154. Thompson DM, Lu C, Green PJ, Parker R. 2008. tRNA cleavage is a conserved response to oxidative stress in eukaryotes. *RNA* 14:2095–103
- Thoreen CC, Chantranupong L, Keys HR, Wang T, Gray NS, Sabatini DM. 2012. A unifying model for mTORC1-mediated regulation of mRNA translation. *Nature* 485:109–13

- Townsend DM, Tew KD, Tapiero H. 2003. The importance of glutathione in human disease. *Biomed. Pharmacother*. 57:145–55
- 157. Truitt ML, Ruggero D. 2016. New frontiers in translational control of the cancer genome. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 16:288–304
- Vattem KM, Wek RC. 2004. Reinitiation involving upstream ORFs regulates ATF4 mRNA translation in mammalian cells. PNAS 101:11269–74
- 159. Wang P, Doxtader KA, Nam Y. 2016. Structural basis for cooperative function of Mettl3 and Mettl14 methyltransferases. *Mol. Cell* 63:306–17
- Wang X, Zhao BS, Roundtree IA, Lu Z, Han D, et al. 2015. N<sup>6</sup>-Methyladenosine modulates messenger RNA translation efficiency. *Cell* 161:1388–99
- 161. Webster GC, Webster SL. 1983. Decline in synthesis of elongation factor one (EF-1) precedes the decreased synthesis of total protein in aging *Drosophila melanogaster*. Mech. Ageing Dev. 22:121–28
- Williams CC, Jan CH, Weissman JS. 2014. Targeting and plasticity of mitochondrial proteins revealed by proximity-specific ribosome profiling. *Science* 346:748–51
- Wolfson RL, Chantranupong L, Saxton RA, Shen K, Scaria SM, et al. 2016. Sestrin2 is a leucine sensor for the mTORC1 pathway. *Science* 351:43–48
- Wu C. 1995. Heat shock transcription factors: structure and regulation. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 11:441– 69
- Xue S, Barna M. 2012. Specialized ribosomes: a new frontier in gene regulation and organismal biology. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 13:355–69
- 166. Yang Y, Fan X, Mao M, Song X, Wu P, et al. 2017. Extensive translation of circular RNAs driven by N<sup>6</sup>-methyladenosine. *Cell Res.* 27:626–41
- Yewdell JW, Dersh D, Fahraeus R. 2019. Peptide channeling: the key to MHC class I immunosurveillance? *Trends Cell Biol.* 29:929–39
- Young DJ, Guydosh NR, Zhang F, Hinnebusch AG, Green R. 2015. Rli1/ABCE1 recycles terminating ribosomes and controls translation reinitiation in 3'UTRs in vivo. *Cell* 162:872–84
- Yourik P, Aitken CE, Zhou F, Gupta N, Hinnebusch AG, Lorsch JR. 2017. Yeast eIF4A enhances recruitment of mRNAs regardless of their structural complexity. *eLife* 6:e31476
- Yueh A, Schneider RJ. 2000. Translation by ribosome shunting on adenovirus and hsp70 mRNAs facilitated by complementarity to 18S rRNA. *Genes Dev.* 14:414–21
- 171. Zachara N, Akimoto Y, Hart GW. 2015. The O-GlcNAc modification. In Essentials of Glycobiology, ed. A Varki, RD Cummings, JD Esko, P Stanley, GW Hart, et al., pp. 239–51. Cold Spring Harbor, NY: Cold Spring Harb. Lab. Press. 3rd ed.
- Zeidan Q, Wang Z, De Maio A, Hart GW. 2010. O-GlcNAc cycling enzymes associate with the translational machinery and modify core ribosomal proteins. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 21:1922–36
- 173. Zhang X, Shu XE, Qian SB. 2018. O-GlcNAc modification of eIF4GI acts as a translational switch in heat shock response. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 14:909–16
- 174. Zheng G, Dahl JA, Niu Y, Fedorcsak P, Huang C-M, et al. 2013. ALKBH5 is a mammalian RNA demethylase that impacts RNA metabolism and mouse fertility. *Mol. Cell* 49:18–29
- 175. Zhou J, Wan J, Gao X, Zhang X, Jaffrey SR, Qian S-B. 2015. Dynamic m<sup>6</sup>A mRNA methylation directs translational control of heat shock response. *Nature* 526:591–94
- Zhou J, Wan J, Shu XE, Mao Y, Liu XM, et al. 2018. N<sup>6</sup>-Methyladenosine guides mRNA alternative translation during integrated stress response. *Mol. Cell* 69:636–47.e7
- Zhu Y, Liu TW, Cecioni S, Eskandari R, Zandberg WF, Vocadlo DJ. 2015. O-GlcNAc occurs cotranslationally to stabilize nascent polypeptide chains. Nat. Chem. Biol. 11:319–25
- Zidek LM, Ackermann T, Hartleben G, Eichwald S, Kortman G, et al. 2015. Deficiency in mTORC1controlled C/EBPβ-mRNA translation improves metabolic health in mice. *EMBO Rep.* 16:1022–36